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AUTHOR: CALEB MUELLER 

The Journey Begins 

On October 26, a group of us from the UNBC Out-
doors Club set out for Caledonia Mountain, a hidden 
hike about 2-3 hours from Prince George. It was a 
very rainy morning, which made it very difficult to 
get to the meeting spot, and a few people who said 
they were going were no-shows. Fortunately, having 
less people show up made driving there much faster, 
since we only had one car. Getting there required 
navigating the Bowron and Tumuch Forest Service 
Roads, where loose gravel makes for a cautious but 
fun drive. As we drove, I mentally prepared myself 
for 4-6 hours in the pouring rain and wet snow. 

Trail Conditions 

Luckily, once we got to the trailhead the rain and 
snow had stopped, our reward for showing up to 
brave the elements. Our adventure began at the 
end of a narrow road off Tumuch FSR, where we 

were immediately challenged by a creek crossing on 
large, frost-covered logs. Once across, we entered a 
second-growth spruce forest that led up to a more 
open, yet barren area. This section seemed like it 
had burned long ago, leaving muddy terrain that 
hadn’t fully regrown. Halfway through this clearing, 
the snow began to deepen, with each of us taking 
turns creating a trail. 

The Ascent 

As we continued past a large pond, we tried to reach 
the ridge using an alternate route by zigzagging 
through deep snow. Small balls of snow kept forming 
underfoot and rolled down, gathering size in the 
classic “snowball effect.” At this point, one of my gai-
ters decided to break, letting a generous amount of 
snow enter one of my boots. This didn’t really matter 
though, as my socks were already pretty wet. The 
real challenge began as we approached the ridge, 
where we were hit by some of the strongest winds I 
had ever experienced. Rain jackets were hurriedly 
thrown on, and everyone fought to keep their bal-
ance and prevent their gear from blowing away. The 
wind was relentless, making it hard to stay upright. 

Summit Success 

At the summit, we found a sheltered depression in 
the rock to escape the wind and enjoy a much-need-
ed lunch. Despite the fierce weather, the breathtak-
ing views of snow-covered peaks and vast wilderness 
around us made it all worthwhile. Even though the 
sun wasn’t setting, the horizon was glowing a beauti-
ful orange, making it look like the entirety of western 
BC was on fire. 

The Descent 

On the descent, we practically ran down the ridge, 
using the snow as a soft cushion in a style similar to 
scree skiing. Outdoors Club Executive Ben decided 
to try and roll down, which ended up being pretty 
brutal with his pack still on. Our pre-made trail from 
the hike and gravity made the return much easier, 
though the clearing was now muddier and slipperier 
than ever, resulting in a few memorable wipeouts. 
In total, we covered 9.09 km with 978 meters of 
elevation gain, pushing through snow, intense wind, 
and muddy terrain. We congratulated each other for 
showing up even though we were expecting a misera-
ble rainy day. 

Getting There 

A detailed description of how to get to this trailhead 
is available on the Caledonia Ramblers website. An 

AWD or 4x4 vehicle is definitely required if you want 
to drive there in the fall or winter, unless you want 
to add a few kilometers onto your hike from the 
Tumuch FSR. 

Join Us! 

If you are a UNBC student, you can join the Outdoors 
Club if you want to go on fun, challenging trips like 
this! 

 

Trip Statistics: 

Distance: 9.09 km 

Elevation Gain: 978 meters 

Location: ~2-3 hours from Prince George 

Required: AWD/4x4 vehicle (fall/winter)

Caledonia Mountain Trip Report

Strava trip report                                            

Switchbacks we created to get up the ridge
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Favourite
Cold Beer & Wine Store #110 - 1073 Central St. W   250.562.4005

www.10thaveliquor.ca

Where the locals shop

Yo r One Stop  Shop Yo r One Stop  Shop 
Extensive Non Alcoholic Extensive Non Alcoholic SelectionSelection

High End Liquor SelectionHigh End Liquor Selection

Liquor, Mix, Bar WareLiquor, Mix, Bar Ware
& Snacks& Snacks

We have something We have something for Everyonefor Everyone!!

Andy Dufresne
The Shawshank Redemption



AUTHOR: ANONYMOUS 

“Congratulations!” he said with a big smile, as if this 
was a huge achievement. Our mutual friend had just 
shared the news of his new relationship, and my 
former boyfriend quickly offered his enthusiastic 
approval. 

It struck me as odd, though not surprising. Over the 
past three years, I’ve noticed that it’s rarely about 
the milestones people work so hard to achieve — 
not the promotion they’ve earned, not the side busi-
ness they’ve been building from the ground up, and 
not the fact that many of us have been navigating 
life solo after tough breakups and hardships. No, the 
loudest congratulations always seem to come when 
someone enters a new relationship. 

“Wow, that’s amazing! I’m so happy for you! Well 
done!” It almost feels as if finding a partner holds 
more weight than any personal accomplishment or 
growth. 

I’m happy for my friend, of course, and I’m sure 
his new girlfriend is wonderful. But I can’t help 
wondering why this is what everyone is so quick to 

celebrate. Does having a new partner really outrank 
all the other forms of success or happiness we work 
so hard for? 

Since I moved to this new place, I’ve spent time 
rediscovering who I am, strengthening friendships, 
and growing in ways I never imagined. Yet none of 
that has ever sparked the same level of excitement 
or praise. Is it easier to celebrate a new relationship 
than to acknowledge the more subtle but equally 
meaningful victories in life? 

Maybe I should check if I’m writing this out of un-
processed feelings about my ex. 

It’s not about being bitter or resentful, but it does 
make me question our cultural priorities. Why do 
we place such emphasis on romantic relationships, 
as if they are the ultimate measure of success? I’ve 
known love in so many forms—through friends, 
family, and myself. But somehow, those things don’t 
seem to carry the same weight. 

So yes, I’ll congratulate my friend because I’m genu-
inely happy for him. Still, I’ll also remind myself that 
the truest celebrations are the ones that recognize 
how we grow, whether in relationships or on our 

own. 
By the way, congratulations to all the incredible hu-
mans defending their research this month — that’s 
also worth celebrating! 

A Humble Toad overlooking UNBC

Author: Aubrey Potschka 

Since 1999, Transgender Day of Remembrance 
(TDoR) has been held globally on November 20 to 
honor transgender lives lost to violence and hate. 
This solemn occasion often concludes Transgender 
Awareness Week, which runs from November 13 to 
20. 

This year, the University of Northern British Colum-
bia (UNBC) will observe TDoR as part of Inspiring 
Women Among Us’s (IWAU) week-long series of 
workshops and speakers. IWAU, in collaboration with 
the Northern Pride Centre, will host a ceremony on 
Wednesday, November 20, from 11:00 a.m. to 12:30 
p.m., followed by a brunch. The exact location will 
be announced on their website, iwau.ca, and shared 
on social media. 

Transgender and gender-diverse individuals are 
those who live as a different gender than the one 
assigned to them at birth. Unfortunately, they ex-
perience disproportionately high rates of violence 
and suicide attempts compared to their cisgender 
(non-transgender) peers. According to Marci Ien, 
Canada’s Minister for Women and Gender Equality 

and Youth, 70% of trans youth have faced sexual ha-
rassment or assault. A study by the Canadian Centre 
for Justice and Community Safety Statistics further 
highlights that trans teens and adults experience 
more violence than their cisgender counterparts. 

This year’s TDoR is particularly significant for 
Canadians due to a rise in anti-trans legislation 
targeting youth over the past two years. Provinces 
like Saskatchewan and New Brunswick have enacted 
laws restricting the use of transgender students’ cho-
sen names and pronouns. In some instances, these 
laws mandate that teachers inform parents if a child 
is transgender and require transgender students 
to consult with a psychologist or social worker. 
Alberta’s provincial government is also expected 
to introduce similar legislation this fall. A study 
published in Nature Human Behaviour indicates that 
such policies significantly increase the risk of suicide 
among transgender youth. 

Hostility towards transgender individuals isn’t con-
fined to legislation. In June 2023, a former student 
attacked a gender studies class at the University of 
Waterloo, stabbing two students and a professor. 
The assailant has since pleaded guilty to charges 

related to the attack. 

Small acts of support can make a significant differ-
ence. Using a transgender person’s chosen name, for 
example, can reduce the risk of suicide, as reported 
by Reuters. To foster a more inclusive environment, 
IWAU is hosting a “Lunch & Learn” event titled “Al-
lies Supporting Queer Friendly Spaces—An Introduc-
tory Conversation” on Friday, November 15, from 
11:30 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. in the Bentley Centre, room 
7-172 at UNBC. 

Students seeking a 2SLGBTQIA+ safe space on 
campus are welcome at the Northern Pride Centre 
located in room 6-344 of the NUSC building. The Cen-
tre offers comfortable seating areas, a library with 
a wide range of fiction and non-fiction books, and 
resources about the 2SLGBTQIA+ community. 

If you or someone you know is experiencing suicid-
al thoughts, help is available. Call 9-8-8 to connect 
with a 24/7 national crisis hotline. Trans Lifeline also 
offers support at 877-330-6366 for trans, gender-di-
verse, and questioning individuals. 

Congratulations!

UNBC Observes Transgender Day of Remembrance 
Amid Rising Anti-Trans Legislation
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AUTHOR: BEHROUZ DANESH 

If you’re new to Canada or curious about local 
traditions, you might wonder about the red poppies 
you see each November. What’s the meaning behind 
Remembrance Day, and why is it so significant here? 
Here’s a breakdown of what this day represents and 
how Prince George commemorates it. 

Why Do We Have Remembrance Day? 

Remembrance Day has been a Canadian tradition 
since the end of World War I. Every November 11th, 
Canadians honor over 2 million people who have 
served in times of war, conflict, and peace. This day 
isn’t about celebrating military victories – it’s about 
remembering those who risked everything for the 
freedoms we enjoy today. 

How Prince George Remembers 

In Prince George, Remembrance Day isn’t just 
a televised event – it’s a day that brings the 
community together. The main ceremony happens at 
Veterans Plaza near the Civic Centre, where people 
from all walks of life gather to pay their respects. 
Organized by the Royal Canadian Legion Branch 43, 
the event includes a parade along Canada Games 
Way, featuring veterans, active service members, 
students, and families. 

What makes our local events unique is their 
inclusivity. After the ceremony, the Legion opens 
its doors to everyone, offering a chance to meet 
veterans, hear their stories, and understand why 
this day matters to so many. 

Local Ways to Remember 

Prince George has its own traditions for this day. 
Local veteran Derk Grooten, for example, leads an 
11-kilometer run at 2 a.m. in honor of fellow service 
members. This is just one way our community 
keeps the spirit of remembrance alive. Thanks to 
donations and community support, the Legion 
Branch 43 makes these events accessible, allowing 
everyone to participate – whether you’re new here 
or have lived in Prince George all your life. 

A Brief History of Remembrance Day 

Remembrance Day dates back to 1919, first 

celebrated in the British Commonwealth by King 
George V to remember those who lost their lives 
in the First World War. Initially called Armistice 
Day, it was observed on the Monday of the week 
of November 11th until 1931, when it was officially 
moved to November 11th. This shift marked a 
change from celebrating military victories to 
honoring those who made the ultimate sacrifice. 

The Overlooked Stories of Remembrance Day 

You may not read much about this in textbooks, 
but the history of Remembrance Day includes the 
contributions of millions of soldiers of color. For 
instance, during World War I, around 4 million non-
European soldiers served in various theaters of the 
war. European powers, including Britain and France, 
recruited troops from their colonies – a reminder 
of the complex role colonialism played in both 
world wars. France recruited troops from Senegal, 
North Africa, Vietnam, and Madagascar, while 
Britain enlisted soldiers from India, Africa, and the 
Caribbean. 

Remembering Soldiers of Color 

The experiences of soldiers of color were often 
shaped by discrimination within the military. 
Promotions and awards were frequently withheld, 
and these soldiers’ contributions were often 
overlooked. In World War I, West African soldiers on 
the Western Front faced higher casualty rates and 
endured great hardship, with many of their acts of 
bravery going unrecognized. 

To give some perspective on the sacrifices made by 
soldiers of color: 

Over 3.8 million Indian soldiers served in both World 
Wars, yet only 31 received the prestigious Victoria 
Cross. 

The British West Indies Regiment, comprised of 
16,000 Caribbean soldiers, earned 81 medals during 
World War I. 

In World War II, over a million African soldiers 
served, and 80,000 African workers contributed to 
building essential war resources. 

Why This Matters Today 

As a new Canadian, I’ve come to understand that 

Remembrance Day isn’t only about the past – 
it’s about recognizing how we arrived here and 
acknowledging everyone’s contributions, regardless 
of their background. When we gather at Veterans 
Plaza on November 11th, we’re honoring service 
members from every corner of the world. 

If you’d like to participate, the Legion Branch 
43 welcomes everyone to their events. Even if 
Remembrance Day is new to you, there’s a place 
for you in this tradition. The two-minute silence 
observed at 11:00 a.m. on November 11th may seem 
small, but it’s a meaningful way to say “thank you” to 
all who served – no matter their origin. 

Lest we forget. 

Remembrance Day: Honoring Heroes of All Backgrounds 

CITIZEN FILE PHOTO

Every November 11th, Canadians honor over 2 million 
people who have served in times of war, conflict, and 
peace
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Breaking Down the Networking Myth 

Networking can feel incredibly 
daunting for anyone, but for 
introverts, it often seems like an 
insurmountable challenge that is 
almost entirely avoided. Here at 
UNBC, with our intimate campus 
community, it could potentially be 
hypothesized as a social experiment 
designed to see who can climb some 
sort of invisible ladder to success. 
The prevailing myth, which is a 
subconscious belief that many of us 
hold, is that networking is solely an 
extrovert activity—implying that only 
extroverted personalities can thrive 
in this climate. This belief tends to 
further deter introverts from engaging 
in such activities, thus fostering 
unnecessary anxiety, stress and self-
doubt for introverts. Trust me, I know 
the feeling. However, networking is 
an instrumental skill for all UNBC 
students, especially in today’s job 
market. To assuage some of these 
fears, here is a guide to connect with 
others successfully while staying true 
to your personality. 

Leveraging Introverted Strengths in 
the Northern Community 

As affirmed previously, we tend 
to approach networking as a form 
of extraversion expression, that 
is, we assume these situations are 
cultivated only for socialites. This 
belief can overshadow the strengths 
that introverts also possess in a 
communication-based setting, which 
often differ from extroverts but 

remain crucial nonetheless. At UNBC, 
introverts frequently excel at listening, 
observing, and forming meaningful 
relationships due to their tendency 
to maintain a smaller circle. These 
skills can be harnessed in building 
networks by leaning towards one-on-
one discussions, intimate interactions 
or small group conversations that are 
just as relevant as other networking 
associations. Recognizing these 
innate skills is the first step towards 
achieving networking success without 
the need to conform to our segregated 
beliefs. 

Quality Over Quantity: The UNBC 
Advantage 
As an introvert at UNBC, you can 
leverage your ability to make unique, 
personal connections. Our university’s 
smaller size is actually perfect for 
this approach. Focusing on quality 
over quantity in these endeavours 
is the best fit, and is a phenomenon 
that can apply to all. However, due 
to our natural tendency to avoid big 
social interactions, determining what 
networks are of value to your personal 
growth is essential in forming quality 
connections regardless of how small 
these connections may be. 

When attending big networking 
events such as the UNBC Career Fair 
or Northern Development Initiative 
Trust events, it is expected to have 
a large gathering of participants 
and organizations alike. Instead of 
avoiding the whole event completely, 
set realistic and achievable goals 
based on your personality style. 
Focus on identifying potential rather 
than measuring size in comparison to 
others. This allows you to form a clear 
direction on who you are looking to 
engage with, and do so authentically 
as you will be more keen to express 
your interests this waywithout the 
pressure of the social situation
itself. 

Practical Strategies for UNBC 
Students 

If you’re feeling particularly 
overwhelmed just by the thought of 
attending these events, you can always 
consider bringing a fellow UNBC 
student along to serve as comfort 
and support during your discussions. 
Having a familiar face nearby can 
make the situation more relaxed while 
allowing you to express yourself more 
freely if you are too intimidated for 
a solitary encounter. Coupled with 
this, you can utilize online networking 
platforms like UNBC’s LinkedIn alumni 
network or the Northern BC job 
boards where social relationships 
can be more controlled, starting with 
direct messages that are not at face 
value. It also shows strong intent 
when you express interest in an 
organization’s journey or mission, or 

communicate your drive that aligns 
with their mission. Remember that the 
goal is to inform and engage, but know 
what’s best for you. It is perfectly 
okay to prioritize your well-being and 
engage at a pace that feels best for 
you! 

Embracing Your Style in the North 

Networking does not have to be this 
unappealing terminology, especially 
within our unique northern

 community. You can transform it into 
something worthwhile based on your 
personal or professional interests, at a 
comfortable pace for you and fits who 
you are. Embrace your introversion 
and reform the act of networking from 
a source of discomfort into a more 
positive experience. UNBC’s close-
knit community provides the perfect 
environment for introverts to shine - 
one meaningful connection at a time. 

Networking for Introverts at UNBC:
A Student’s Guide to Authentic Connections

AUTHOR: TIFFANY KUKU
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AUTHOR: CALEB MUELLER 

On October 28, Spark Lab at the 
Wood Innovation and Design Building 
downtown hosted an exciting Wii 
games night, drawing in a group of 
around 10 people for an evening of 
classic gaming, pizza, and 3D tech-
nology. The event was a perfect mix 
of nostalgia and innovation, bringing 
together people of all ages to experi-
ence both old-school fun and cut-
ting-edge tech. 

Gaming Above the Printers 

The main attraction of the night was 
Wii Sports, projected on the wall 
above the 3D printers. Attendees took 
turns swinging virtual swords and 
competing in various games, all while 
sharing laughs and bonding over fond 
memories of the Wii era. 

From Virtual to Physical 

But the fun didn’t stop there. At-
tendees also had the chance to step 
into the future with 3D face/body 
scanning. Our setup allowed guests 
to get their heads scanned, and then 
the real magic happened – their 
heads were 3D printed as miniature 
models! It was a unique and memo-
rable experience, giving a few willing 
participants personalized keepsakes 
to remember the night. 

Looking Ahead 

Spark Lab plans to keep the momen-
tum going with more events like this 
in the future. Whether you’re into 
gaming, tech, or just looking for a fun 
night out, keep an eye out for upcom-
ing events at Spark Lab! 

Wii Night at Spark Lab - Gaming, Pizza, 
and 3D Printed Heads! 
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VEDA Prince George
Perfect for Students, Great for Working Professionals!

Suites & Amenities Made for a Balanced Lifestyle!

Reasons to live at VEDA Prince George:
√ Comfortable, easy living in a secure, exclusive setting
√ Thoughtful, smart design
√ Amenities for a balanced, active lifestyle
√ Fully furnished suites with private ensuite washrooms
√ All-inclusive utilities and Internet included in rent
√ Independent living in the heart of downtown Prince George

Prime Location: Provides easy access to UNBC, shopping centers, and public transport.
Ready to make Veda your new home?
Visit us at vedapg.ca to schedule a tour!



AUTHOR: AHMAD JALIL 

The University of Northern British Columbia 
(UNBC) is buzzing with a playful phenomenon that’s 
left staff and students both puzzled and amused. 
Rubber ducks have been mysteriously appearing 
in offices across the campus, turning workspaces 
into whimsical displays and sparking a wave of 
speculation about the mastermind behind this 
lighthearted prank. 

The Feathered Frenzy Begins 

The “ducking” saga quietly started in March when 
a new face arrived on campus. What began as 
isolated incidents soon escalated by April and 
May, with rubber ducks popping up in more and 
more locations. During orientation week, the ducks 
seemed to multiply overnight, especially with office 
doors left open amid the campus hustle and bustle. 
Building 8 emerged as a hotspot, with numerous 

offices finding these feathered friends perched on 
desks, bookshelves, and computer monitors. 
Suspects and Speculations As the ducks continued 
to appear, theories about the culprit began to 
circulate. Marika Zacharias, an assistant in the 
Academic Success Centre, found her office adorned 
with glow-in-the-dark ducks. Some have associated 
her with the prank due to the sheer number of 
ducks in her workspace. However, her colleague 
Katherine Saunderson stated that Marika denies any 
involvement in orchestrating the prank. 

Attention also turned to Dakota Den Duyf, who 
works as a Career Readiness Coordinator. Given 
Dakota’s history of playful antics, many speculate 
that this “would be a Dakota move.” The idea that 
Dakota or their team might be behind the prank adds 
another layer to the campus mystery. 

Even the Registrar’s Office hasn’t been spared. 
Alongside other departments, they’ve discovered 
ducks nestled among paperwork and office supplies. 
This isn’t their first brush with campus hijinks—
they’ve previously experienced a flamingo prank, 
possibly linked to the Geep Club, and even rumors of 
pothole pranks have surfaced. 

Community Embraces the Quackery 

Rather than causing frustration, the ducking 
incidents have infused the campus with a sense of 
fun and camaraderie. On Valentine’s Day, ducks were 
given out as tokens of appreciation, adding to the 
festive atmosphere. Stories circulate of a father who 
asked a coworker to hide ducks in various offices, 
contributing to the ongoing prank and highlighting 
the community’s embrace of the unexpected. 

Bill Clyne, involved in coordinating work-integrated 
learning projects, may have witnessed or even 
participated in some of the duck placements. His 
involvement underscores the widespread nature of 
the prank, bridging various departments and roles 
within the university. 

Some suggest that the Access Resource Centre 
(ARC) could be the source of the ducks, given 
their practice of handing out ducks and flamingos 
as “emotional support animals.” The fact that the 
archives remain untouched by the ducking suggests 
that the prank might be a departmental inside job or 
that the pranksters have yet to reach every corner 
of the campus. Note that graduation ducks are also 
given to students who have used ARC services and 
are graduating. 

 

A Campus United in Laughter 

What started as a small prank has evolved into a 
cherished campus tradition, offering a welcome 
distraction from academic pressures. Offices have 
begun to adopt the ducks, incorporating them 
into their décor and daily routines. The playful 
atmosphere fosters a sense of unity and joy among 
staff and students alike. 

The Great Ducking Mystery has not only provided 
entertainment but also sparked conversations 
and connections across departments. Whether 
it’s Marika, Dakota, or someone from the Access 
Resource Centre, the campus is alive with 
speculation and delight. 

Have You Been Ducked? 

We want to hear your stories! If you’ve found a 
rubber duck — or perhaps another unexpected 
guest like a flamingo — in your office or around 
campus, share your experience with Over the Edge. 
Let’s unravel this mystery together, one quack at a 
time. 

Quack Attack:
The Great Ducking Mystery Takes UNBC by Storm 

Ducks at the Career Services Office

Marika Zacharias Office’s Legion of Ducks
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AUTHOR: ALIREZA NOORY 

Why do you lock the doors of your 
house, car, or workplace when you 
leave? These everyday actions 
safeguard our properties from theft. 
But what about the products of 
our intellectual labor? How do we 
protect our research outputs from 
unauthorized use? 

In this article, we delve into the 
crucial topic of intellectual property 
(IP) protection. 

According to the World Intellectual 
Property Organization (WIPO), 
“intellectual property refers to 
creations of the mind, such as 
inventions; literary and artistic 
works; designs; and symbols, names, 
and images used in commerce.” 
Protecting IP allows individuals 
and institutions to earn recognition 
and financial benefits from their 
innovations and creations. This 
could encompass anything from a 
groundbreaking device to a scholarly 
paper published as a result of 
rigorous research. 

As our university, the University of 
Northern British Columbia (UNBC), 
continues to grow—evidenced by 
an increasing student body, a rising 
number of alumni, and a plethora of 
published papers—it’s essential to 
examine our progress in registered 
patents and research-based 
companies. The World Intellectual 
Property Organization (WIPO) 
reported in 2020 that the IP system 
must balance the rights and interests 
of various groups, including creators, 
consumers, businesses, and countries 
at different income levels. This 
balance is achieved through various 
mechanisms. For instance, copyright 
protection is essential for thriving 
scientific publications that benefit 
millions globally. Similarly, patents 
reward inventors while promoting 
knowledge sharing through public 
patent applications, fostering 
innovation. 

Looking at patent registration 
activities in Canada provides an 
interesting perspective. In 2022-2023, 
Canadian residents were granted 
2,398 patents, with British Columbia 
accounting for 243 of these. This 
raises an important question: what 
was UNBC’s contribution to these 
numbers? 

Fortunately, UNBC has taken 
significant steps to provide a 
framework for intellectual property 
and enhance awareness among 
students and faculty about the 
importance of IP protection. This 
knowledge is vital for fostering 
university-based industrial activities. 
Many successful businesses, such 
as Dropbox, Snapchat, and Reddit, 
originated within university settings. 
UNBC has the potential to nurture the 
next wave of innovative enterprises. 
However, this potential hinges 
on our collective understanding 
of how to safeguard our research 
outputs from unauthorized use. By 
empowering students and faculty 
with the knowledge of IP protection, 
we can ensure that the fruits of their 
intellectual labor are rightfully theirs. 

In conclusion, as we foster an 
environment of creativity and 
innovation at UNBC, it is imperative 
that we also prioritize the protection 
of our intellectual property. 
Recognizing and protecting what 
is ours is not just a matter of 
individual achievement; it is essential 
for the growth and reputation of 
our university in the competitive 
landscape of academia and industry. 

How to Protect What is Ours  
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This originally appeared in Over the Edge Volume 
11, Issue 5

BY CAROLYNNE BURKHOLDER, EDITOR IN CHIEF 

UNBC students living in residence are outraged 
at the amount of damage vandals were able to 
cause to their buildings on Saturday, October 30th, 
even though security was posted at the doors to 
residence. 

Both buildings were targeted by a vandalism spree 
that took place over Halloween weekend. Neyoh 
received the brunt of the damage with several 
holes punched into the walls in the hallways and 
stairwells. Keyoh also received a fair share of 
vandalism when the culprits uncoiled one of the fire 
hoses and used it to spray down the hall, causing 
major damage to the drywall. 

According to Ali Sucro, Residence Life Coordinator 
of the UNBC Residences, the charges of the damage 
“are not finalized.” The holes in the walls should 
cost a few hundred dollars to repair, and the water 
damage is also costly but harder to assess at this 
time. 

In addition to the building repair costs, students 
in residence will also bear the expense of recoiling 
the fire hose, which must be handled by the fire 
department. This will cost the residence upwards of 
$200. 

Although this rash of vandalism was extremely 
costly, Sucro asserts that this may not be the 
worst occurrence of vandalism in residence. She 
stated that “every year is different” in terms of the 
scope and cost of damages caused by students in 
residence and their guests. 

Despite the recurring issues, Sucro is adamant that 
the behavior must stop. “I want this to stop. I really 
do,” she said. 

A simple hose like this was turned into a weapon 
of mass destruction when a thoughtless vandal 
uncoiled it and used it to create a giant waterfall 
down the stairs in the Keyoh residence building. 

Outrage Over Vandalism Continues 

Students in residence are understandably upset 
about the recent vandalism in their living space. 

“I find it really frustrating,” stated a second-year 
Social Work student. “When you move out on your 
own, it’s assumed that you have a certain amount of 
maturity. It’s obvious that this is not the case.” 

Another second-year resident added, “It’s pretty sad 
that we have to live in this kind of environment.” 
A key concern about the October 30th incident is 
that University Security was present all weekend 
but was unable to prevent the vandalism. Their 
presence, intended to deter such acts, drew 
criticism for failing to protect the residence. 

Sucro clarified that security officers were stationed 
at the residences primarily “to ensure the safety and 
security of students living in the residences. I can 
only imagine what might have happened if security 
had not been present,” she stated. 

However, many students feel that security measures 
are ineffective in preventing vandalism. A fourth-
year English student remarked, “The security guards 
are totally ineffective because there are two ways 
to get into both buildings. All they do is turn away 
people’s friends, which is just annoying. If we’re 
paying for security, why aren’t they accountable 
when damage occurs? I’d rather pay for video 
cameras to be installed.” 

A third-year Psychology student echoed the 
frustration, particularly since they live on the floor 
where the majority of damage occurred. “[The 
extent of the damage] really upsets me. You’d think 

security would prevent this. They clearly can’t do 
their job.” 

Godfrey Medhurst, Head of Facilities at UNBC, 
stated that security guards are “not allowed on 
the premises at the residences unless specifically 
invited by a Resident Assistant.” This policy limits 
the ability of security to ensure the safety of 
residents. 

As of press time, no suspects have been identified 
or caught. If the issue persists, residents will face 
large repair bills at the end of the semester. 
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A simple hose like this was turned into a weapon of mass destruction when a thoughtless vandal uncoiled it and 
used it to create a giant waterfall down the stairs in the Keyoh residence building.

Flash From the Past:
Residence Security Insecure
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Flash From the Past:
Culture Shock: Delving into the dungeons of sub-culture 

This originally appeared in Over the Edge Volume 
11, Issue 2

AUTHOR: TRAVIS NIELSEN 
 
“Gamer” is a loose term for anyone who enjoys 
playing the old-fashioned paper-and-pencil style 
role-playing games. 

UNBC is home to an ethnically diverse population, 
a multitude of people crusading for the rights of the 
less fortunate throughout the world. These larger, 
more official groups make us forget about the small-
er clubs, groups, and organizations that bring us all 
together. 

It is in these sub-cultural groups that we forge the 
most lasting friendships, and escape from pressures 
associated with the culture shock of university life. 
The fact that these groups get pushed out of the 
limelight is something that should bring shame to 
all of us, because of their importance in our lives. 

Something must be done to help bring these great 
groups back into the glamour of the spotlight, and 
that is exactly what I intend to do! Now because this 
is the first article in this epic series, what better way 
to start than to expose the truth behind those high 
adventuring, dice-chucking Gamers? 

“Gamer” is a loose term for anyone who enjoys 
playing the old-fashioned paper-and-pencil style 
role-playing games. These use a dice-based rule sys-
tem that gauges the ability to perform actions, and 
storytelling to create a game where player charac-
ters face many challenges and heroic struggles. 

It is a common myth that gamers are a secretive 
group, lurking in empty university classrooms late 
at night, or in smelly living rooms and basements 
throughout the world. Subsisting on high-caffeine 
cola, large amounts of junk food, and pizza; staying 
up for all hours of the night in order to commit 
satanic rituals and beat up kittens. 

This is entirely not true. Some gamers do have 
unhealthy obsessions with the games they play, 

making them painfully hard to be around most of 
the time. The majority are interesting, intelligent 
people who enjoy having a good time not involving 
Satanism or the beating of kittens. 

Gamers are simply out to enjoy themselves by 
escaping into a fantasy world where they are not 
subject to the stresses of day-to-day life, and save 
fair maidens by slaying evil dragons deep within 
dangerous dungeons. 

So the next time you meet a gamer, please do not 
pass them up as a geek or weirdo. Instead, ask 
them more about the exciting hobby of role-playing 
games. You just might want to get involved. On the 
other hand, if you are a gamer, please do not fear 
those that might judge you for engaging in this imag-
inative pastime. 

Be proud that you are Sir Gallant, knight of the 
western kingdoms for five hours a week. Roll your 
dice with dignity, hold your head high and say “I am 
a gamer!” 
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AUTHOR: LINA MAKSYMOVA 

Warning: Sarcasm Ahead! If you’re the 
sensitive type, read with caution (and 
maybe a helmet). Cheers! 

Alright, buckle up, brave multitaskers! 
If you’re here, you’re probably trying 
to figure out how to work part-time 
while studying full-time without, you 
know, completely losing your sanity. 
Is it doable? Technically, yes. Is it 
survivable? Well, that’s the million-
dollar question, isn’t it? 

The First Truth: It’s (Almost) 
Impossible 

Yes, the legends are true — it is 
nearly impossible to juggle classes, 
a job, assignments, social life, and a 
hint of personal hygiene. But hey, it 
builds “character,” right? And who 
doesn’t want to start adulthood with 
a near-constant state of exhaustion? 
Imagine the joy of deciding which of 
these absolutely vital things will be 
sacrificed each week. Pro tip: Make a 
list, roll a die, and voilà — one of them 
gets to go! You’ll just hope it’s not 
sleep for the third night in a row. 

And here’s the real kicker: just 
juggling work and school isn’t enough. 
Nope. To stand out in today’s job 
market, you also need experience—

preferably ten years, and a Ph.D.-
level skill set. Plus, a sprinkle of 
volunteering, a dash of publications, 
and ideally, a minor in “multi-tasking 
under extreme stress.” Not to mention 
that you’ll be adding all these skills 
on top of homework, work shifts, and 
the occasional shower. Fun! And get 
this —  all for an entry-level position. 
Yes, congratulations! You’re officially 
overqualified to start at the bottom. 

The Big Question: Sleep or Social 
Life? 

Ah, the age-old debate that students 
have pondered for generations. What’s 
more important: those precious few 
hours of sleep, or the deeply fulfilling 
experience of socializing? Personally, 
I like to think of it as a budget: if you 
spend five hours with friends, you’ll 
just have to “borrow” those hours 
from somewhere. Sleep is usually the 
easiest thing to cut back on since it’s 
not like your body really needs it... 
right? 

But remember, with every lost hour of 
sleep, you earn one hour closer to the 
very fashionable zombie look. Think 
about it: trendy, mysterious, and 
perpetually a little cranky. 

Class Participation... or Silent Mode? 

So, you’ve chosen both work and 

study (bold choice!), and here you 
are in class, pretending to listen while 
actively plotting your next nap. You 
might want to participate—raise that 
hand, share your brilliant thought — 
but there’s a slight problem. You’re 
either semi-conscious or running on a 
strong cup of coffee and two hours of 
sleep, and forming coherent sentences 
isn’t exactly on today’s menu. 

In reality, you’ll probably end up 
sitting in the back, wearing your best 
“I’m totally here” face, but actually 
either trying to stay awake or low-key 
managing your work social media 
on the side. Because who needs 
“class participation” when you’ve got 
“invisible attendance,” right? 

The Social Network Juggling Act 

And finally, let’s talk about the real 
balancing act: keeping up with 
friends, family, and maybe a few 
hundred followers while navigating 
work and study. Of course, if you 
decide to go all in on work and 
school, you may have to redefine 
“social life.” Suddenly, a late-night 
chat with your work buddies on 
WhatsApp counts as “socializing.” 
Meeting up for study groups doubles 
as friend time. And, for the super 
daring, you might even pull an all-
nighter and manage to post a little 
something for the ‘gram so everyone 
knows you’re still surviving. Kinda. 

The Dilemma That Keeps on Giving 

Let’s break it down: you have to 
get a degree (hello, Bachelor’s, 
our modern-day passport). You 
also need a job (unless you have a 
hidden inheritance... and if so, can 
we be friends?). And don’t forget 
volunteer work, because employers 
love a long list of unpaid experience 
and community service, too. Now, 
somehow, you’re also expected to 
keep up with friends, family, and 
eat three meals a day. Laughable? 
Absolutely. 

And speaking of balancing acts, let’s 
not forget about self-care! I even 
tried seeing a psychologist, thinking 
she’d help me organize this circus. 
Spoiler: instead of turning me into a 
productivity machine, I got “in touch” 
with my emotions. Now, here I am, 
sometimes combining class reflections 
with crying sessions. Who knew 
mental health and homework could go 
hand-in-hand? 

The Bottom Line 

In the end, you can balance it all... 
with a healthy dose of caffeine, 
sarcasm, and the expectation that 
sometimes things will just fall apart. 
But that’s all part of the journey, 
isn’t it? Remember, if you’re laughing 
instead of crying, you’re already 
winning. Cheers to the balancing act! 

How to Balance Part-Time Work with Full-Time Study:
A Survival Guide with a Dash of Sarcasm
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AUTHOR: PARNIYA PEYKAMIYAN 

The Power of Saying Yes 

As a UNBC student, you get invited 
to countless events and seminars 
through your email inbox. I always try 
to attend these events, believing they 
offer fresh perspectives on different 
subjects and valuable networking 
opportunities. As a Computer Science 
student, I find it particularly enriching 
to venture outside my technical 
field and explore diverse subjects. 
While algorithms and programming 
might seem worlds apart from 
business theory and sustainability, 
I’ve learned that some of the most 
valuable insights come from cross-
disciplinary exposure. Plus, observing 
different presentation styles and 
public speaking approaches helps me 
develop my own communication skills 
– something crucial in any field. 

An Unexpected Journey 

When I received an invitation for 
a research presentation by Dr. 
Niki Khorasani, a postdoctoral 
fellow from the Alberta School of 
Business who was interviewing for 
an Organizational Development 
Professor position at UNBC’s School 
of Business, I was immediately 
intrigued. Her presentation title, 
“Trojan Mice: Unraveling Institutional 
Myths Through Entrepreneurship,” 
sparked my curiosity. As I added it 
to my calendar, I thought this might 
also make for an interesting article 
for Over The Edge, UNBC’s student 
newspaper, allowing me to share these 
innovative ideas with the broader 
student community. 

What struck me most was how her 
research could apply to our daily 
lives as students and community 
members. While we often think about 
success in terms of constant growth – 
better grades, higher salaries, bigger 
businesses – Dr. Khorasani suggested 
that sometimes “enough” can be 
better than “more.” This perspective 
challenges how we typically think 
about success and progress in our 
lives. 

The Research: Small Changes, Big 
Impact 

Dr. Khorasani’s research looks at 
something we rarely question: the 
idea that businesses must always 
grow bigger. She calls this the “growth 
myth” – the belief that success always 
means expansion. Through interviews 
with 50 entrepreneurs and 80 hours 
of watching how they work, she 
discovered something interesting: 
some business owners are choosing a 
different path. These “Trojan mice,” as 
she calls them, are making small but 
meaningful changes to how they run 
their businesses. 

Think of it like this: instead of trying 
to become the next Amazon or 
Walmart, these entrepreneurs ask 
themselves “What’s enough?” They 
focus on what their community needs 
and how they can make a positive 
impact, rather than just making more 
money. Some share their business 
solutions with others instead of 
keeping them secret. Others choose 
to grow slowly, like a tree, rather than 
rushing to expand. 

A New Perspective on Success 

This way of thinking about business 
might seem unusual, but it’s catching 
on. From local farmers’ markets to 
community-owned shops, we can see 
examples all around us of businesses 
that prioritize community benefit 
over unlimited growth. Perhaps 
the most fascinating takeaway 
from Dr. Khorasani’s research is 
that meaningful change doesn’t 
always require massive disruption 
– sometimes small, thoughtful 
adjustments, like mice quietly making 
their way through walls, can lead to 
powerful transformations in how we 
think and act. 

Lessons for Student Life 

As students, we often feel pressure to 
constantly achieve more, grow faster, 
and compete harder. Dr. Khorasani’s 
research reminds us that there might 
be alternative paths to success. 
Maybe success isn’t always about 

being the biggest or the fastest, but 
about finding what works best for us 
and our communities. 

Final Thoughts 

While I walked into this seminar with 
my computer programming mindset, I 
left with new perspectives on how we 
might think about growth and success 
in our own lives. Sometimes the most 
valuable learning experiences come 
from stepping outside our usual 
subjects and listening to different 
viewpoints. That’s the beauty of being 
part of a university community – these 
unexpected encounters can reshape 
how we think about success, growth, 
and what really matters in our careers 
and lives. 

Outside My Comfort Zone: Lessons from a
Business Seminar

Attending Dr. Niki Khorasani’s
seminar on ‘Trojan Mice
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AUTHOR: AHMAD JALIL

While sifting through the archives of Over the 
Edge, UNBC’s student newspaper, I stumbled 
upon a 2004 article titled “Your Organs to Save 
Lives: Realistically, You’re Not Going to Need 
Them.” Written by then Editor-in-Chief Carolynne 
Burkholder, the piece passionately advocated for 
organ donation and encouraged readers to consider 
the life-saving impact of becoming donors. 
Curious about the author, I delved deeper and 
discovered that Carolynne Burkholder — now 
Carolynne Burkholder-James — not only wrote 
about organ donation but also lived her words. In 
2022, nearly two decades after her original article, 
she donated one of her kidneys to a stranger in 
Winnipeg. This remarkable journey from advocacy 
to action is a powerful testament to the enduring 
impact one individual can have. 

Unearthing a Passionate Plea 

In her 2004 article, Carolynne highlighted the critical 
shortage of organ donors in Canada. She wrote: 

“It has always surprised me that the only thing that 
is certain in life is something that we rarely discuss. 
Though our mortality is a difficult thing to think 
about, the possible good that can come out of a 
death should definitely be some comfort.” 

Her words were a call to action for students and the 
broader community to have conversations about 
organ donation and to make their wishes known to 
their families. 

From Page to Practice 

Discovering that Carolynne had become a living 
organ donor added a profound layer to her original 
message. In a recent interview, she reflected on how 
her views on organ donation evolved over time. 
“As a lawyer working in wills and estates, I often 

help clients with end-of-life planning,” she said. “This 
work reinforced the importance of organ donation 
in my mind. I realized I could do more than just talk 
about it — I could be about it.” 
In December 2022, after months of medical 
screenings, Carolynne underwent kidney removal 
surgery at Vancouver General Hospital. Her kidney 
was immediately transported to a recipient in 
Winnipeg, someone she has never met. 
“It’s really only a month or so out of my life to make 
such an impact on other people,” she shared. “I felt 
strongly that this was a way I could give back.” 

A Ripple Effect of Generosity 

Carolynne was part of the Canadian Blood Services’ 
national kidney-paired donation program, which 
relies on non-directed anonymous donors to provide 
kidneys to patients without matching directed 
donors. These altruistic donations often trigger 
a chain reaction, enabling multiple transplants to 
occur. 
“It takes a certain type of person to be so altruistic 
to do something like that,” said Dr. Olwyn Johnston, 
medical director of kidney transplant at Vancouver 
General Hospital. “They go through all those hoops, 
and they still want to donate.” 

Inspiration for the UNBC Community 

Carolynne’s journey 
from writing about organ 
donation as a student to 
becoming a living donor 
herself is a powerful 
narrative that resonates 
deeply within the UNBC 
community. It serves as a 
reminder that our actions, 
no matter how small they 
may seem at the time, can 
lead to significant impacts 
down the road. 
Her story also 
underscores the value of 
our student newspaper 
archives. Hidden within 
those pages are voices and 
messages that continue to 
inspire and challenge us 
today. 

Taking Action 

For those moved by 
Carolynne’s story, there 
are several ways to get 
involved: 

Register as an Organ Donor: Visit the BC Transplant 
Society’s website at transplant.bc.ca to learn how 
you can register. 

Have the Conversation: Talk to your family and loved 
ones about your wishes regarding organ donation. 
Spread the Word: Use your platforms—be it writing 
for Over the Edge, social media, or community 
groups—to raise awareness about the importance of 
organ donation. 

Conclusion 

The serendipitous discovery of Carolynne’s 2004 
article while exploring the Over the Edge archives 
led to uncovering a story of true altruism and 
commitment. Her journey exemplifies how advocacy 
can evolve into meaningful action, inspiring others 
to consider how they too can make a difference. 

As members of the UNBC community, we have the 
opportunity to continue this legacy—through our 
words and our deeds. 

“Becoming an organ donor is more than just a 
personal decision; it’s a commitment to help others 
in the most profound way possible,” Carolynne said. 
“I encourage everyone to think about the difference 
they can make.” 

From Archives to Advocacy: Rediscovering a Legacy of Organ Donation

Recent photo of Carolynne Burkholder on her
front porch
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